North Rigton Parish Council

Meeting held on Wednesday 7 September 2022 at 7.30 at St John’s Church, North Rigton 

       Present: Mary Hopkins (Chairman), Tim Bennett, Janet Cobbald, and John Ellacott. In   
       attendance, Mike Richards (Clerk) and NYCC Cllr Nathan Hull. 2 residents were also 

       present. 
1.
Apologies for absence –Apologies for absence were received and accepted from 
       Barbara Massey (Vice Chairman) and Lisa Edwards. 
2. 
Agenda order variation and Declaration of Interests. There were no requests for 
agenda variation or declarations of interest, but the Chairman referred to item 4a 

       which would not be discussed due to the reason set out at 4a. 
3.   Approval and signing of minutes, matters arising.
      The minutes of the meeting held on 6th July were agreed as a true record. 
      Proposed by Cllr Ellacott, seconded by Cllr Bennett.  The Chairman then signed the
      minutes as a true record. 
a) Rigton Hill – traffic issues. He clerk confirmed he had received a response from the NYCC Highways engineer which unfortunately failed to answer or address any of the problems reported. He has received no reply to a follow up email. Cllr Hull agreed to raise the matter again at an imminent meeting to be held with Highways. 
      b) VAS – Cllr Bennett and the clerk will look into reversing the direction of capture 
      now that the obstructing bough of the adjacent willow tree has been removed.
      c) Following the perceived success of the Church Hill picket fences, Cllrs Bennett and 
      Ellacott have explored potential sites for additional fences. Initial recommendations 
      are to locate fences on Hall Green Lane either adjacent to the 30mph or 20mph 
      signs. Further thought is being given to the options on Rigton Hill/High Moor Road, as 
      there is no obviously suitable location. Similarly, further consideration will be given 

      to a potential location on Crag Lane.
      d) The 30mph sign on Hall Green Lane is obstructed by overhanging vegetation. 
      Guidance from NYCC Highways indicates that this is the responsibility of the 

       landowner. Accordingly, the clerk will write to the landowner and ask for the

       vegetation to be cut back.      
      e) Village Garden ownership. Cllr Hull has ascertained what needs to be done and he 

      set out the fairly complicated actions which need to be taken which includes the sole 
      remaining trustee to create a Title Absolute and then nominate new co-trustees, via 

      specific forms which Cllr Hull agreed to obtain. He also agreed to assist in the 

      completion of the forms. A nominal value of the Garden needs to be ascertained and 

      included in the Asset Register (the Chairman suggested a value of £10,000,  

      (subsequently revised to £5,000) and councillors agreed) The Chairman thanked Cllr 
      Hull for his valuable assistance and guidance.
      f) HBC litter bin review. Councillors again discussed the options but could not agree 

      with the HBC proposals, particularly as the locations suggested for the much 

      larger bins did not seem suitable. Councillors agreed to look again at what possible 

      locations might be suitable and report to the clerk as soon as possible. The clerk will 
      discuss again with HBC and explore just what options are available.
4.   Administration.

a) Flag flying.  As a further communication from HBC regarding the flagpole, had 
       been received on the afternoon of the meeting, indicating possible action by HBC 
       Planning Enforcement, the Chairman ruled that any discussion on this topic could 
       only follow when councillors had had the opportunity to consider all implications. 

       b) Communication from Trainline asking for their website link to be added to the PC 

       website. Councillors discussed but did not feel this to be particularly relevant or 

       helpful, so the request was declined. Councillors did consider, however, that it 

       would be appropriate for Parish small businesses to advertise on the website, for a 

       small annual fee to be paid by direct debit.
       c) External audit arrangements. The Smaller Authorities’ Audit Appointments Ltd 

      (SAAA) Sector Led Audit Appointment Regime, appoints external auditors for a term 
       of 5 years. 2021/22 was the final year of that term so a new appointment will be 

       made for the next 5 years. Parish councils have the option to leave this scheme and 

       appoint their own external auditors directly. The clerk advised councillors that, in his 
       opinion, this central scheme was the best option and provides the best value for 
       money – appointing a local accountancy firm to provide external audit would be 

       costly and, would not give the option of exemption. Councillors agreed to retain the 
       existing arrangement.  
5.   Finance

a) The schedule of payments for the period 6 July – 6 Sept, as shown 
       below, was approved.  
	M Richards July Salary
	£202.26

	M Richards Jubilee plaque
	£59.95

	M Richards Aug Salary
	£202.26

	HMRC - PAYE
	
	£46.06

	HMRC - PAYE
	
	£46.06

	Bank charges to June
	£14.29

	Bank charges July
	
	£5.00

	S Bush - grasscutting
	£396.00

	S Bush - grasscutting
	£198.00

	M Hopkins - Gala etc exps
	£74.65

	A Walker - plaque stand
	£20.00

	L Sadler - tree surgery
	£580.00

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	£1,844.53


       b) Councillors reviewed and approved the bank reconciliation for the period 6 July 

       to 6 September.
       c) Donation to CAB (Citizens’ Advice Bureau) A donation had been requested from 
       this charitable organisation. Councillors did not feel able to agree to this request at 

       this time, particularly as any fundraising would be directed towards benefitting the 

       Parish. Cllr Hull also commented that it would be difficult to justify any grant to the 

       Parish from his Locality budget if such donations were being made. He also asked for
       any bids for such grants to be available at the next meeting.
6.  Planning
       a) New Applications 
       22/03339/FUL - Conversion and extension of stable block to form dwelling and 
       garage and installation of package treatment plant. Field Head Farm, Brackenthwaite 
       Lane. Councillors discussed and agreed the response would match that of the 
       previous (refused) application ie to neither support nor object but to express 
       concerns over access and obliteration of the existing footpath.
       b) Decisions and Enforcement
       i) Rigton Grange/Lavender Cottage – HBC Enforcement Officer is investigating.

ii) Harrogate Riding Centre (HRC) A number of residents had expressed significant concerns at the apparent use of HRC as a depot for a local transport company and the associated increase in large vehicles (buses and coaches) using the narrow Brackenthwaite Lane. The matter has been raised as a matter of urgency and passed to HBC Planning Enforcement and is under investigation.
7. Highways, footpaths and verges
       a) Overgrown vegetation obstructing road signs on Hall Green Lane. NYCC Highways

       have confirmed that this is the responsibility of the landowner. The clerk will contact 

       the landowner and request that the offending vegetation be removed. (as 3d above)
       b) HBC Litter bin consultation. Councillors discussed again and affirmed their 
       previous view that the new larger bins were a) unsuitable for this rural environment 
       and b) there was no location within the village to accommodate the bigger bins. The 

              clerk will contact HBC to ascertain options and proposals. 
              c) Dog waste. Collection arrangements will need to be reviewed as the current 

              contractors feel unable to continue due to unacceptable, irresponsible behaviour by 

              some dog owners. The clerk will enquire of HBC what services are available. 

              Councillors accept that this will be a commercial arrangement and charges will 

              apply.          
     8. Village Garden, Amenities and Activities
             a) The Chairman informed councillors that the sign and litter bin at the entrance to 

             the Garden needed to be moved to allow easier access. Councillors agreed and the 

             Chairman will obtain a quote from the village contractor for the work.

             b) Jubilee plaques. The clerk had acquired a Jubilee plaque and stand, which is to be 

             installed adjacent to the flagpole. Councillors indicated their approval. 
             c) Jubilee tree. It was agreed to purchase a Copper Beech tree to be planted in 
             October/November, in the Church grounds.
There   being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.15

Dates of next meetings:

Wednesday 2nd November
Wednesday 4th January


            


     
Signed




(Chairman)



Date
	
	
	
	
	


